  MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HINXWORTH PARISH COUNCIL HELD
IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON THURSDAY 4th  NOVEMBER 2021 AT 8.00 PM.

Present:                                                   Mr R. Cobb (Chairman)

   Mr N. Tiffin (Vice-Chairman)

                                                                 Mr A. Lloyd


   Mr A. Dawson

                                                                 Mr B. Higgins

   Mrs W. Kitchener (Clerk)

Apologies: Tom Tyson, District Councillor

Other person present:- Steve Jarvis, Hertfordshire County Councillor. 
Two members of the public.
1. The Minutes of the last meeting: The minutes of the meeting of 7th October 2021 were agreed by the Parish Councillors. Proposed by Tony Lloyd and seconded by Tony Dawson.
The Chairman reported the following to be added to the minutes:-
Hertfordshire County Council Planning Application PL/0233/21 (CCO829):- Place Farm, New Inn Road, Hinxworth SG7 5HB. The seven members of the Parish who spoke at the meeting of the 7th November were given a copy of the draft minutes for them to be able to add corrections or alteration to the recording of what they said at the meeting. We had three replies Mrs A.Hull & Mrs R Mortier ,their request have been added to the minutes , The third was from Mrs Dryden-Smith who was happy with the draft minutes.
2. Matters arising not elsewhere on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
3. Correspondence: Steve Jarvis reported he had been in correspondence with the Children’s Services Manager respect of the Place Farm. Therefore a meeting has been arranged to take place in the Village Hall on 29th November at 7.30pm where the Children’s Services Manager will outline how the conversion, setup and running of Place Farm may proceed subject to planning being approved. All residents of Hinxworth will be invited to attend. A flyer will be delivered to each household. 
4. Finance:      
Current Parish Council Funds: The Councillors agreed to the expenditure for the current month. Proposed by Richard Cobb and seconded by Tony Lloyd.
5. Planning: The following Planning Applications were received during October from NHDC:-
· Cantlebury, Chapel Street. Application 21/02951/FPH:- The Councillors agreed to “no objection” to this application.

The Land to the North East Side of the High Street; Application 21/02873/FP:- Change of use from paddock to residential for use in association with The Paddocks. High Street ,Hinxworth.
The Chairman told the meeting that he asked for advice from the Planning Dept at NHDC regarding this change of use. They take the view that land can be classed as agricultural for planning purposes.
The Parish Council do have concerns that by Not Objecting to this change of use the land could latter move from garden to building plots in the future.

The NHDC view is that they do not consider that there is any difference whether the land is classed as garden or agricultural, as in both cases the site would be subject to restrictive Rural Area beyond the Green Belt polices for any future proposed planning applications for building that may or may not be submitted.
Following discussion, it was felt by the Parish Council that this land falls outside the Core Built Area of the Village and should remain agricultural.
The Chairman proposed the Council object to the application, seconded by Tony Lloyd. This was agreed unanimously by the Councillors.
· Land Adjacent to the Paddock, The High Street. Application 21/02739/FP:- Erection of one 4-bed dwelling, detached garage/store room/Double car port, creation of vehicular access off High Street, Hinworth.   Nicholas Tiffin notified the meeting he would not participate in the discussion regarding this application due to his own development being mentioned in the access statement.
The Chairman opened the discussion,

The planning and Access Statement accompanying the application takes the view this should be granted permission as it feels the plot of land’s location falls within the “settlement of Hinxworth”
The Chairman again has asked for guidance in the complex issue from NHDC planning dept’ regarding what is “Core of the village” and their initial view may be that it is outside the “Core” In assessing the application they will have to assess the adverse impacts and the benefits of the proposal.
The Chairman reminded the meeting Hinxworth is designated a Category B settlement within Policy SP2 of the Emerging Local Plan, which allows some growth by means of “infilling development which does not extend the built core of the village.
 The Parish Council agreed therefore to object to this application. Proposed by the Chairman and seconded by Tony Lloyd That the land is outside the Core of the village, and the proposed access is beyond the 30 MPH limit, so it opens onto a 60 MPH section of road.
6. Highways:

New Inn Road:- The hedges and verges have been cut back. Steve Jarvis confirmed the remaining hedges and verges in the area will be cutback in the near future as part of the ongoing programme.
. 7. Village Hall: The Parish Council has received the quote from the Village Hall Management Committee in respect of the installation of smoke alarms in the Hall and outside lighting alongside the Hall. The Council’s contribution to the cost of the project is to be discussed further with the Village Hall Management Committee.
.8. Recreation Ground:  
Cutting of the Perimeter Hedge: This has now been completed.
Ashwell Accies 11’s :- The Parish Council received a letter for the use of the recreation ground by James Mc Hattie a member of Ashwell Accies11’s football team. His mother endorsed his request. Richard Cobb has now replied to James notifying him that unfortunately the recreation ground is already in use on the days and times he requested. There were other days which may be of use to the team for training if required.
9. The Tennis Court: Nothing to report.
10. Allotments: The Parish Council holds funds for the Allotmenteers (rents/deposits). Therefore as the hedge on the northwest side of the allotments requires cutting funds can be released for this purpose. David Granger is to be contacted to provide a quote. 
11. Any Other Urgent Business: 
Changes to Voting Procedure/System for the Election of District Councillors:- It appears there will be merging of Councils within the area. This could possibly lead to conflicts between, what were once separate entities, having different agenda’s and priorities.
Encrypted Emails from NHDC:- Tom Tyson is in consultation with NHDC as to the problem not only Hinxworth is encountering but he is also.
The War Memorial Clock:- The annual maintenance has now been carried out,
12: Date of the Next Meeting:- Thursday 2nd December 2021 in the Village Hall at 7.00pm.The meeting closed at 9.00 pm.

